The Project Gutenberg eBook of Rhymes for the nursery

This eBook is for the use of anyone anywhere in the United States and most other parts of the world at no cost and with almost no restrictions whatsoever. You may copy it, give it away or re-use it under the terms of the Project Gutenberg License included with this eBook or online at www.gutenberg.org. If you are not located in the United States, you will have to check the laws of the country where you are located before using this eBook.

Title: Rhymes for the nursery

Author: Ann Taylor

Jane Taylor

Illustrator: Henry Moses

Release date: December 26, 2025 [eBook #77549]

Language: English

Original publication: London: Harvey and Darton, Gracechurch-street, 1831

Other information and formats: www.gutenberg.org/ebooks/77549

Credits: Iona Vaughan, Pat McCoy & the online Distributed Proofreaders Canada team

*** START OF THE PROJECT GUTENBERG EBOOK RHYMES FOR THE NURSERY ***

FRONTISPIECE

Moses del. et sculpr

THE DUNCE of a KITTEN

Published by Harvey & Darton.

RHYMES

FOR

THE NURSERY.

BY THE

Authors of “Original Poems.”

TWENTY-THIRD EDITION.

LONDON:

PRINTED FOR HARVEY AND DARTON,

GRACECHURCH-STREET.

1831.

Joseph Rickerby, Printer, Sherbourn Lane.

PREFACE.

IN the simple title of “Rhymes for the Nursery,” the pretensions of this little volume are fully explained. In the Nursery they are designed to circulate, and within its sanctuary walls, the writers claim shelter from the eye of criticism; though, should they appear to have admitted any sentiment, injudicious, erroneous, or dangerous, they ask not such an indulgence.

It has been questioned, by authority they respect, whether ideas adapted to the comprehension of infancy, admit the restrictions of rhyme and metre? With humility, therefore, the present attempt has been made: should it, however, in any degree, prove successful, the writers must certainly acknowledge themselves indebted rather to the plainness of prose, than to the decorations of poetry.

CONTENTS

Page

The Cow

1

Good Night

2

Getting up

3

Mamma and the Baby

4

The Sparrows

5

Good Mamma

6

Learning to go alone

7

The little Girl that beat her Sister

8

The little Girl to her Dolly

9

The Star

10

Come and play in the Garden

11

About learning to read

12

No Breakfast for Growler

13

Poor Children

14

Learning to draw

16

What Clothes are made of

17

Little Girls must not fret

18

Charles and Animals

19

Breakfast and Puss

20

The Flower and the Lady, about getting up

21

The Baby’s Dance

22

For a little Girl that did not like to be washed

23

The Cut

24

The little Girl that could not read

25

Questions and Answers

26

Playing with Fire

27

The Field Daisy

28

The Michaelmas Daisy

29

Dutiful Jem

29

The Ants’ Nest

31

Sleepy Harry

32

Going to Bed

33

Idle Mary

34

One little Boy

35

Another little Boy

36

The little Child

37

The undutiful Boy

39

The old Beggar Man

40

The little Coward

41

The Sheep

42

The sick little Boy

44

To a little Girl that liked to look in the Glass

45

The cruel Boy and the Kittens

46

The Work-bag

48

The best way to be happy

49

The frolicsome Kitten

50

A fine Thing

51

A pretty Thing

52

Little Birds and cruel Boys

53

The Snow-drop

55

Romping

56

Working

57

The selfish Snails

58

Good Dobbin

59

Sulking

61

Time to go to bed

62

Time to rise

63

The poor Fly

64

Tumble up

66

The little Fish that would not do as it was bid

67

The two Babies

68

What came of firing a Gun

70

The little Negro

72

Poor Donkey

73

The Spring Nosegay

75

The Summer Nosegay

76

The Autumn Nosegay

77

The Winter Nosegay

78

The little Lark

79

The quarrelsome Dogs

81

The honest Ploughman

82

The great Lord

83

The little Beggar Girl

84

Poor Puss

85

The little Ants

87

Second Thoughts are best

88

The Meadows

89

A Wasp and a Bee

90

Passion and Penitence

92

The Dunce of a Kitten

93

A very sorrowful Story

95

RHYMES

FOR THE

NURSERY.

The Cow.

Thank you, pretty cow, that made

Pleasant milk to soak my bread,

Ev’ry day, and ev’ry night,

Warm, and fresh, and sweet, and white.

Do not chew the hemlock rank,

Growing on the weedy bank;

But the yellow cowslips eat,

They will make it very sweet.

Where the purple violet grows,

Where the bubbling water flows,

Where the grass is fresh and fine,

Pretty cow, go there and dine.

Good Night.

Baby, baby, lay your head

On your pretty cradle-bed;

Shut your eye-peeps, now the day

And the light are gone away;

All the clothes are tuck’d in tight;

Little baby dear, good night.

Yes, my darling, well I know

How the bitter wind doth blow;

And the winter’s snow and rain,

Patter on the window-pane;

But they cannot come in here,

To my little baby dear.

For the curtains warm are spread

Round about her cradle-bed;

And her little nightcap hides

Ev’ry breath of air besides:

So, till morning shineth bright,

Little baby dear, good night.

Getting up.

Baby, baby, ope your eye,

For the sun is in the sky,

And he’s peeping once again

Through the frosty window-pane;

Little baby, do not keep

Any longer fast asleep.

There now, sit in mother’s lap,

That she may untie your cap:

For the little strings have got

Twisted into such a knot:

Ah! for shame, you’ve been at play

With the bobbin, as you lay.

There it comes, now let us see

Where your petticoats can be:

Oh! they’re in the window-seat,

Folded very smooth and neat:

When my baby older grows,

She shall double up her clothes.

Now one pretty little kiss,

For dressing you so nice as this;

And, before we go down stairs,

Don’t forget to say your pray’rs;

For ’tis God who loves to keep

Little babies while they sleep.

Mamma and the Baby.

What a little thing am I!

Hardly higher than the table;

I can eat, and play, and cry,

But to work I am not able.

Nothing in the world I know,

But mamma will try and show me:

Sweet mamma, I love her so,

She’s so very kind unto me.

And she sets me on her knee

Very often, for some kisses:

Oh! how good I’ll try to be.

For such a dear mamma as this is.

The Sparrows.

Hop about, pretty sparrows, and pick up the hay,

And the twigs, and the wool, and the moss;

Indeed, I’ll stand far enough out of your way,

Don’t fly from the window so cross.

I don’t mean to catch you, you dear little Dick,

And fasten you up in a cage;

To hop all day long on a straight bit of stick,

Or to flutter about in a rage.

I only just want to stand by you and see

How you gather the twigs for your house;

Or sit at the foot of the jenneting tree,

While you twitter a song in the boughs.

Oh dear, if you’d eat a crumb out of my hand,

How happy and glad I should be!

Then come, pretty bird, while I quietly stand

At the foot of the jenneting tree.

Good Mamma.

Love, come and sit upon my knee,

And give me kisses, one, two, three,

And tell me whether you love me,

My baby.

For this I’m sure, that I love you,

And many, many things I do,

And all day long I sit and sew

For baby.

And then at night I lie awake,

Thinking of things that I can make,

And trouble that I mean to take

For baby.

And when you’re good and do not cry,

Nor into wicked passions fly,

You can’t think how papa and I

Love baby.

But if my little girl should grow

To be a naughty child, I know

’Twould grieve mamma to serve her so,

My baby.

And when you saw me pale and thin,

By grieving for my baby’s sin,

I think you’d wish that you had been

A better baby.

Learning to go alone.

Come, my darling, come away,

Take a pretty walk to-day;

Run along, and never fear,

I’ll take care of baby dear:

Up and down with little feet,

That’s the way to walk, my sweet.

Now it is so very near,

Soon she’ll get to mother dear.

There she comes along at last:

Here’s my finger, hold it fast;

Now one pretty little kiss,

After such a walk as this.

The little Girl that beat her Sister.

Go, go, my naughty girl, and kiss

Your little sister dear;

I must not have such things as this,

Nor noisy quarrels here.

What! little children scold and fight,

That ought to be so mild;

O! Mary, ’tis a shocking sight

To see an angry child.

I can’t imagine, for my part,

The reason of your folly,

As if she did you any hurt

By playing with your dolly.

See, how the little tears do run

Fast from her wat’ry eye:

Come, my sweet innocent, have done,

’Twill do no good to cry.

Go, Mary, wipe her tears away,

And make it up with kisses;

And never turn a pretty play

To such a pet as this is.

The little Girl to her Dolly.

There, go to sleep, Dolly, in own mother’s lap;

I’ve put on your night-gown and neat little cap;

So sleep, pretty baby, and shut up your eye,

Bye bye, little Dolly, lie still, and bye bye.

I’ll lay my clean handkerchief over your head,

And then make believe that my lap is your bed;

So hush, little dear, and be sure you don’t cry:

Bye bye, little Dolly, lie still, and bye bye.

There, now it is morning, and time to get up,

And I’ll crumb you a mess in my doll’s china cup;

So wake, little baby, and open your eye,

For I think it high time to have done with bye bye.

A.T.

The Star.

Twinkle, twinkle, little star,

How I wonder what you are!

Up above the world so high,

Like a diamond in the sky.

When the blazing sun is gone,

When he nothing shines upon,

Then you show your little light,

Twinkle, twinkle, all the night.

Then the trav’ller in the dark,

Thanks you for your tiny spark:

He could not see which way to go,

If you did not twinkle so.

In the dark blue sky you keep,

And often through my curtains peep,

For you never shut your eye

Till the sun is in the sky.

As your bright and tiny spark

Lights the trav’ller in the dark,

Though I know not what you are,

Twinkle, twinkle, little star.

Come and play in the Garden.

Little sister, come away,

And let us in the garden play,

For it is a pleasant day.

On the grass-plat let us sit,

Or, if you please, we’ll play a bit.

And run about all over it.

But the fruit we will not pick,

For that would be a naughty trick,

And, very likely, make us sick.

Nor will we pluck the pretty flow’rs

That grow about the beds and bow’rs,

Because, you know, they are not ours.

We’ll pluck the daisies white and red,

Because mamma has often said,

That we may gather them instead.

And much I hope we always may

Our very dear mamma obey,

And mind whatever she may say.

About learning to read.

Here’s a pretty gay book, full of verses to sing,

But Lucy can’t read it; oh! what a sad thing!

And such funny stories—and pictures too—look!

I am glad I can read such a beautiful book.

But come, little Lucy, now what do you say,

Shall I begin teaching you pretty great A?

And then all the letters that stand in a row,

That you may be able to read it, you know?

A great many children have no good mamma,

To teach them to read, and poor children they are;

But Lucy shall learn all her letters to tell,

And I hope by and by she will read very well.

No Breakfast for Growler.

No, naughty Growler, get away,

You shall not have a bit;

Now, when I speak, how dare you stay?

I can’t spare any, Sir, I say,

And so you need not sit.

Poor Growler! do not make him go,

But recollect, before,

That he has never served you so,

For you have giv’n him many a blow,

That patiently he bore.

Poor Growler, if he could but speak,

He’d tell (as well he might)

How he would bear with many a freak,

And wag his tail, and look so meek,

And neither bark nor bite.

Upon his back he lets you ride,

And drive about the yard:

And now, while sitting by your side,

To have a bit of bread denied,

Is really very hard.

And all your little tricks he’ll bear,

And never seem to mind;

And yet you say you cannot spare

One bit of breakfast for his share,

Although he is so kind.

Poor Children.

When I go in the meadows, or walk in the street,

Very often a many poor children I meet,

Without shoes or stockings to cover their feet.

Their clothes are all ragged, and let in the cold;

And they have very little to eat, I am told:

Oh dear! ’tis a pitiful sight to behold.

And then, what is worse, very often they are

Quite naughty and wicked: I never can bear

To hear how they quarrel together and swear.

For often they use naughty words in their play;

And I might have been quite as wicked as they,

Had I not been taught better, I’ve heard mamma say.

Oh, how very thankful I always should be,

That I have kind parents to watch over me,

Who teach me from wickedness ever to flee!

And as mamma tells me, I certainly should

Mind all that is taught me, and be very good,

For if those poor children knew better—they would.

Learning to draw.

Come, here are a slate, and a pencil, and string,

So now sit you down, dear, and draw pretty thing;

A man, and a cow, and a horse, and a tree,

And when you have finish’d, pray show them to me.

What! cannot you do it? Shall I show you how?

Come, give me your pencil, I’ll draw you a cow.

You’ve made the poor creature look very forlorn!

She has but three legs, dear, and only one horn.

Now look, I have drawn you a beautiful cow;

And see, here’s a dicky-bird, perch’d on a bough,

And here are some more flying down from above:

There now, is not that very pretty, my love?

O yes, very pretty! now make me some more,

A house with a gate, and a window, and door,

And a little boy flying his kite with a string:

Oh, thank you, mamma, now I’ll draw pretty thing.

What Clothes are made of.

Come here to papa, and I’ll tell my dear boy,

(For I think he would never have guess’d,)

How many poor animals we must employ,

Before little Charles can be dress’d.

The pretty sheep gives you the wool from his sides,

To make you a jacket to use:

And the dog or the seal must be stript of their hides,

To give you a couple of shoes.

And then the grey rabbit contributes his share:

He helps to provide you a hat;

For this must be made of his delicate hair,

And so you may thank him for that.

And many poor animals suffer besides,

And each of them give us a share,

Pull off their warm clothing, or give us their hides,

That we may have plenty to wear.

Then as the poor creatures are suffer’d to give

So much for the comfort of man,

I think ’tis but right, that, as long as they live,

We should do all for them that we can.

Little Girls must not fret.

What is it that makes little Harriet cry?

Come then, let mamma wipe the tear from her eye:

There—lay down your head on my bosom—that’s right,

And now tell mamma what’s the matter to-night.

What! baby is sleepy and tired with play?

Come, Betty, make haste, then, and fetch her away;

But do not be fretful, my darling, because

Mamma cannot love little girls that are cross.

She shall soon go to bed and forget it all there.

Ah! here’s her sweet smile come again, I declare:

That’s right, for I thought you quite naughty before:

Good night, my dear girl, but don’t fret any more.

Charles and Animals.

The cow has a horn, and the fish has a gill;

The horse has a hoof, and the duck has a bill;

The bird has a wing, that on high he may sail;

And the lion a mane, and the monkey a tail;

And they swim, or they fly, or they walk, or they eat,

With fin, or with wing, or with bill, or with feet.

And Charles has two hands, with five fingers to each,

On purpose to work with, to hold and to reach;

No birds, beasts, or fishes, for work or for play,

Have any thing half so convenient as they:

But if he don’t use them, and keep them in use,

He’d better have had but two legs, like a goose.

Breakfast and Puss.

Here’s my baby’s bread and milk,

For her lip as soft as silk;

Here’s the basin clean and neat,

Here’s the spoon of silver sweet,

Here’s the stool, and here’s the chair,

For my little lady fair.

No, you must not spill it out,

And drop the bread and milk about;

But let it stand before you flat,

And pray remember pussy-cat:

Poor old pussy-cat, that purrs

All so patiently for hers.

True, she runs about the house,

Catching, now and then, a mouse;

But, though she thinks it very nice,

That only makes a tiny slice:

So don’t forget that you should stop,

And leave poor puss a little drop.

The Flower and the Lady, about getting up.

Pretty flower, tell me why

All your leaves do open wide,

Every morning, when on high

The noble sun begins to ride.

This is why, my lady fair,

If you would the reason know,

For betimes the pleasant air

Very cheerfully doth blow.

And the birds on every tree,

Sing a merry, merry tune,

And the busy honey-bee

Comes to suck my sugar soon.

This is all the reason why

I my little leaves undo:

Lady, lady, wake and try

If I have not told you true.

The Baby’s Dance.

Dance, little baby, dance up high:

Never mind, baby, mother is by;

Crow and caper, caper and crow,

There, little baby, there you go;

Up to the ceiling, down to the ground,

Backwards and forwards, round and round:

Then dance, little baby, and mother shall sing,

With the merry gay coral, ding, ding-a-ding, ding.

For a little Girl that did not like to be washed.

What! cry when I wash you, not love to be clean!

There, go and be dirty, unfit to be seen:

And till you leave off, and I see you have smiled,

I’ll not take the trouble to wash such a child.

Suppose I should leave you now, just as you are,

Do you think you’d deserve a sweet kiss from papa,

Or to sit on his knee and learn pretty great A,

With fingers that have not been wash’d all the day?

Ay, look at your fingers, you see it is so:

Did you ever behold such a black little row?

And for once you may look at yourself in the glass:

There’s a face, to belong to a good little lass!

Come, come then, I see you’re beginning to clear,

You won’t be so foolish again, will you, dear?

The Cut.

Well, what’s the matter? there’s a face!

What! has it cut a vein?

And is it quite a shocking place?

Come, let us look again.

I see it bleeds, but never mind

That tiny little drop;

I don’t believe you’ll ever find

That crying makes it stop.

’Tis sad indeed to cry at pain,

For any but a baby;

If that should chance to cut a vein,

We should not wonder, may be.

But such a man as you should try

To bear a little sorrow:

So run about and wipe your eye,

’Twill all be well to-morrow.

The little Girl that could not read.

I don’t know my letters, and what shall I do?

For I’ve got a nice book, but I can’t read it through!

O dear, how I wish that my letters I knew!

I think I had better begin them to-day,

For ’tis like a dunce to be always at play?

Mamma, will you teach little baby great A?

And then, B and C, as they stand in the row,

One after another, as far as they go,

For then I can read my new story, you know.

So pray, mamma, teach me at once, and you’ll see

What a very good child little baby will be,

To try and remember her A, B, C, D.

Questions and Answers.

Who show’d the little ant the way

Her narrow hole to bore,

And spend the pleasant summer day,

In laying up her store?

The sparrow builds her clever nest,

Of wool, and hay, and moss;

Who told her how to weave it best,

And lay the twigs across?

Who taught the busy bee to fly

Among the sweetest flow’rs,

And lay his store of honey by,

To eat in winter hours?

’Twas God who show’d them all the way,

And gave their little skill,

And teaches children, if they pray,

To do his holy will.

Playing with Fire.

I’ve seen a little girl, mamma,

That had got such a dreadful scar,

All down her arms, and neck, and face,

I could not bear to see the place.

Poor little girl, and don’t you know

The shocking trick that made her so?

’Twas all because she went and did

A thing her mother had forbid.

For once, when nobody was by her,

This silly child would play with fire;

And long before her mother came,

Her pinafore was all on flame.

In vain she tried to put it out,

Till all her clothes were burnt about,

And then she suffer’d ten times more,

All over with a dreadful sore.

For many months before ’twas cured

Most shocking torments she endured;

And even now, when passing by her,

You see what ’tis to play with fire.

The Field Daisy.

I’m a pretty little thing,

Always coming with the spring;

In the meadows green I’m found,

Peeping just above the ground.

And my stalk is cover’d flat,

With a white and yellow hat.

Little lady, when you pass

Lightly o’er the tender grass,

Skip about, but do not tread

On my meek and healthy head.

For I always seem to say,

“Surly Winter’s gone away.”

The Michaelmas Daisy.

I am very pale and dim,

With my faint and bluish rim,

Standing on my narrow stalk,

By the litter’d gravel walk,

And the wither’d leaves aloft,

Fall upon me very oft.

But I show my lonely head,

When the other flow’rs are dead,

And you’re even glad to spy,

Such a homely thing as I;

For I seem to smile and say,

“Summer is not quite away.”

A.T.

Dutiful Jem.

There was a poor widow, who lived in a cot,

She scarcely a blanket to warm her had got,

Her windows were broken, her walls were all bare,

And the cold winter-wind often whistled in there.

Poor Susan was old, and too feeble to spin,

Her forehead was wrinkled, her hands they were thin;

And she must have starved, as so many have done,

If she had not been bless’d with a good little son.

But he loved her well, like a dutiful lad;

He thought her the very best friend that he had;

And now to neglect or forsake her, he knew,

Was the most wicked thing he could possibly do.

For he was quite healthy, and active, and stout,

While his poor mother hardly could hobble about,

And he thought it his duty and greatest delight,

To work for her living from morning to night.

So he went ev’ry morning, as gay as a lark,

And work’d all day long in the fields till ’twas dark,

Then came home again to his dear mother’s cot,

And joyfully gave her the wages he got.

And oh, how she loved him! how great was her joy!

To think her dear Jem was a dutiful boy:

Her arm round his neck she would tenderly cast,

And kiss his red cheek, while the tears trickled fast.

Oh, then, was not little Jem happier far,

Than naughty, and idle, and wicked boys are?

For, as long as he lived, ’twas his comfort and joy,

To think he’d not been an undutiful boy.

The Ants’ Nest.

It is such a beautiful day,

And the sun shines so bright and so warm,

That the little ants, busy and gay,

Are come from their holes in a swarm.

All the winter together they sleep,

Or in underground passages run.

Not one of them daring to peep,

To see the bright face of the sun.

But the snow is now melted away,

And the trees are all cover’d with green;

And the little ants, busy and gay,

Creeping out from their houses are seen.

They’ve left us no room to go by,

So we’ll step aside on to the grass,

For a hundred poor insects might die.

Under your little feet as they pass.

Sleepy Harry.

I do not like to go to bed,

Sleepy little Harry said,

So, naughty Betty, go away,

I will not come at all, I say.

Oh, what a silly little fellow!

I should be quite ashamed to tell her;

Then, Betty, you must come and carry

This very foolish little Harry.

The little birds are better taught,

They go to roosting when they ought;

And all the ducks and fowls, you know,

They went to bed an hour ago.

The little beggar in the street,

Who wanders with his naked feet,

And has not where to lay his head,

Oh, he’d be glad to go to bed.

Going to Bed.

Down upon my pillow warm,

I do lay my little head,

And the rain, and wind, and storm,

Cannot come a-nigh my bed.

Many little children poor,

Have not any where to go,

And sad hardships they endure,

Such as I did never know.

Dear mamma, I’ll thank you oft,

For this comfortable bed,

And this pretty pillow soft,

Where I rest my little head.

I shall sleep till morning light,

On a bed so nice as this;

So, my dear mamma, good night,

Give your little girl a kiss.

Idle Mary.

Oh, Mary, this will never do!

This work is sadly done, my dear,

And such a little of it too,

You have not taken pains, I fear.

Oh! no, your work has been forgotten,

Indeed you’ve hardly thought of that;

I saw you roll your ball of cotton

About the floor to please the cat.

See, here are stitches straggling wide,

And others reaching down so far;

I’m very sure you have not tried

At all to-day to please mamma.

The little girl who will not sew,

Should neither be allow’d to play;

But then I hope, my love, that you

Will take more pains another day.

One little Boy.

I’m a little gentleman,

Play, and ride, and dance I can:

Very handsome clothes I wear,

And I live on dainty fare:

And whenever out I ride,

I’ve a servant by my side.

And I never, all the day,

Need do any thing but play,

Nor even soil my little hand,

Because I am so very grand:

Oh! I’m very glad, I’m sure,

I need not labour, like the poor.

For I think I could not bear

Such old shabby clothes to wear;

To lie upon so hard a bed,

And only live on barley bread;

And what is worse, too, ev’ry day

To have to work as hard as they.

Another Little Boy.

I’m a little husbandman,

Work and labour hard I can:

I’m as happy all the day

At my work, as if ’twere play:

Tho’ I’ve nothing fine to wear.

Yet for that I do not care.

When to work I go along,

Singing loud my morning song,

With my wallet at my back,

Or my waggon-whip to smack;

Oh, I am as happy then,

As the idle gentlemen.

I’ve a hearty appetite,

And I soundly sleep at night.

Down I lie content, and say,

“I’ve been useful all the day:

I’d rather be a plough-boy, than

A useless little gentleman.”

The little Child.

I’m a very little child,

Only just have learn’d to speak;

So I should be very mild,

Very tractable and meek.

If my dear mamma were gone,

I should perish soon, and die,

When she left me all alone,

Such a little thing as I!

Oh, what service can I do,

To repay her for her care;

For I cannot even sew,

Nor make any thing I wear.

Oh then, I will always try

To be very good and mild;

Never now be cross and cry,

Like a little fretful child.

For I often cry and fret,

And my dear mamma I tease;

Often vex her, while I sit

Dandled pretty on her knees.

Oh, how can I serve her so,

Such a good mamma as this!

Round her neck my arms I’ll throw,

And her gentle cheek I’ll kiss.

Then I’ll tell her, that I will

Try not any more to fret her;

And as I grow older still,

I hope that I shall serve her better.

The undutiful Boy.

Little Harry, come along,

And mamma will sing a song,

All about a naughty lad,

Though a mother kind he had.

He never minded what she said,

But only laugh’d at her instead;

And then did just the same, I’ve heard,

As if she had not said a word.

He would not learn to read his book,

But wisdom’s pleasant way forsook;

With wicked boys he took delight,

And learnt to quarrel and to fight.

And when he saw his mother cry,

And heard her heave a bitter sigh,

To think she’d such a wicked son,

He never cared for what he’d done.

I hope my little Harry will

Mind all I say, and love me still;

For ’tis his mother’s greatest joy,

To think he’s not a wicked boy.

The Old Beggar Man.

I see an old man sitting there,

His wither’d limbs are almost bare,

And very hoary is his hair.

Old man, why are you sitting so?

For very cold the wind doth blow:

Why don’t you to your cottage go?

Ah, master, in the world so wide,

I have no home wherein to hide,

No comfortable fire-side.

When I, like you, was young and gay,

I’ll tell you what I used to say,

That I would nothing do but play.

And so, instead of being taught

Some useful business, as I ought,

To play about was all I sought.

And now that I am old and grey,

I wander on my lonely way,

And beg my bread from day to day.

But oft I shake my hoary head,

And many a bitter tear I shed,

To think the useless life I’ve led!

J.T.

The little Coward.

Why, here’s a foolish little man,

Laugh at him, Donkey, if you can;

And cat, and dog, and cow, and calf,

Come, ev’ry one of you and laugh:

For, only think, he runs away

If honest Donkey does but bray!

And when the bull begins to bellow,

He’s like a crazy little fellow!

Poor Brindle cow can hardly pass

Along the hedge, to nip the grass,

Or wag her tail to lash the flies,

But off the little booby hies!

And when old Tray comes running too,

With, bow, wow, wow, for how d’ye do,

And means it all for civil play,

’Tis sure to make him run away!

But all the while you’re thinking, may be,

“Ah! well, but this must be a baby.”

Oh! cat, and dog, and cow, and calf,

I’m not surprised to see you laugh,

He’s five years old, and almost half.

The Sheep.

Lazy sheep, pray tell me why

In the pleasant fields you lie,

Eating grass and daisies white.

From the morning till the night?

Every thing can something do,

But what kind of use are you?

Nay, my little master, nay,

Do not serve me so, I pray:

Don’t you see the wool that grows

On my back, to make you clothes?

Cold, and very cold you’d get,

If I did not give you it.

True, it seems a pleasant thing

To nip the daisies in the spring;

But many chilly nights I pass

On the cold and dewy grass,

Or pick a scanty dinner, where

All the common’s brown and bare.

Then the farmer comes at last,

When the merry spring is past,

And cuts my woolly coat away,

To warm you in the winter’s day:

Little master, this is why

In the pleasant fields I lie.

The sick little Boy.

Ah! why’s my poor fellow so pale?

And why do the little tears fall?

Come, tell me, love, what do you ail,

And mother shall cure him of all.

There, lay your white cheek on my lap,

With your pinafore over your head,

And, perhaps, when you’ve taken a nap,

Again your white cheek may be red.

Oh! no, don’t be kind to me yet:

I do not deserve to be kiss’d;

Some gooseb’ries and currants I eat,

For I thought that they would not be miss’d:

And so, when you left me alone,

I took them, although they were green!

But is it not better to own

What a sad naughty boy I have been?

Oh! yes, I am sorry to hear

The thing that my Richard has done;

But as you have own’d it, my dear,

You have not made two faults of one:

Be sure that you never again

Forget that God watches your way,

And patiently bear with your pain,

That does but your folly repay.

To a little Girl that liked to look in the Glass

Why is my silly girl so vain,

Looking in the glass again?

For the meekest flower of spring

Is a gayer little thing.

Is your merry eye so blue,

As the violet, wet with dew!

Yet it loves the best to hide

By the hedge’s shady side.

Is your bosom half so fair

As the modest lilies are?

Yet their little bells are hung,

Broad and shady leaves among.

When your cheek the warmest glows,

Is it redder than the rose?

But its sweetest buds are seen

Almost hid with moss and green.

Little flow’rs that open gay,

Peeping forth at break of day,

In the garden, hedge, or plain,

Have more reason to be vain.

The cruel Boy and the Kittens.

What! go to see the kittens drown’d,

On purpose, in the yard!

I did not think there could be found

A little heart so hard.

Poor kittens! no more pretty play

With pussy’s wagging tail:

Oh! I’d go far enough away,

Before I’d see the pail.

No mother kind, nor pleasant bed,

Nor merry games again!

But there to struggle till you’re dead,

And mew with bitter pain.

Poor things! the little child that can

Be pleased to look and see,

Most likely, when he grows a man,

A cruel man will be.

And many a wicked thing he’ll do,

Because his heart is hard;

A great deal worse than killing you,

Poor kittens, in the yard.

The Work-bag.

Come here, I’ve got a piece of rag,

To make you quite a pretty bag;

Not make believe—no, no, you’ll see

The clever bag that it shall be.

And when ’tis done, I’ll show you what

A handsome present I have got:

A needle-book, and scissors too,

Right earnest ones, and all for you.

And then, you know, you’ll keep them in it,

So that you need not lose a minute,

In hunting up and down to say,

“Where can my scissors be to-day?”

“Pray, somebody, do try and look,

To find my thread and needle-book;”

No, no, but—“I know where they are.

They’re in my little work-bag there.”

The best way to be happy.

I think I should like to be happy to-day,

If I could but tell which was the easiest way:

But then, I don’t know any pretty new play:

And as to the old ones—why, which is the best?

There’s fine hot boil’d beans, whoop and hide, and the rest;

Or make-believe tea-time, with all my dolls drest.

But no—let me see, now I’ve thought of a way,

That really I think will be better than play,

I’ll try to be good, if I can, the whole day.

No passion, no pouting, no crying: no, no,

They make me unhappy wherever I go,

And it would be a pity to spoil a day so.

I don’t choose to be such a baby, not I,

To quarrel, and sulk, and be naughty, and cry,

So now I’ll begin, for at least I can try.

The frolicsome Kitten.

Dear kitten, do lie still, I say,

For much I want you to be quiet,

Instead of scampering away,

And always making such a riot.

There, only see, you’ve torn my frock,

And poor mamma must put a patch in;

I’ll give you a right earnest knock,

To cure you of this trick of scratching.

Nay, do not scold your little cat,

She does not know what ’tis you’re saying;

And ev’ry time you give a pat,

She thinks you mean it all for playing.

But if your pussy understood

The lesson that you want to teach her,

And did not choose to be so good,

She’d be, indeed, a naughty creature.

A fine Thing.

Who am I with noble face,

Shining in a clear blue place?

If to look at me you try,

I shall blind your little eye.

When my noble face I shew,

Over yonder mountain blue,

All the clouds away do ride,

And the dusky night beside.

Then the clear wet dews I dry,

With the look of my bright eye;

And the little birds awake,

Many a merry tune to make.

Cowslips then, and hare-bells blue,

And lily-cups their leaves undo,

For they shut themselves up tight,

All the dark and foggy night.

Then the busy people go,

Every one his work unto;

Little girl, when yours is done,

Guess, if I am not the sun.

A pretty Thing.

Who am I that shine so bright,

With my pretty yellow light;

Peeping through your curtains grey?

Tell me, little girl, I pray.

When the sun is gone, I rise

In the very silent skies;

And a cloud or two doth skim

Round about my silver rim.

All the little stars do seem

Hidden by my brighter beam;

And among them I do ride,

Like a queen in all her pride.

Then the reaper goes along,

Singing forth a merry song,

While I light the shaking leaves,

And the yellow harvest sheaves.

Little girl, consider well,

Who this simple tale doth tell;

And I think you’ll guess it soon,

For I only am the moon.

A.T.

Little Birds and cruel Boys.

A little bird built a warm nest in a tree,

And laid some blue eggs in it, one, two, and three,

And then very glad and delighted was she.

So, after a while, but how long I can’t tell,

The little ones crept, one by one, from the shell;

And their mother was pleased, and she loved them well.

She spread her soft wings on them all the day long,

To warm and to guard them, her love was so strong;

And her mate sat beside her and sung her a song.

One day the young birds were all crying for food,

So off flew their mother away from her brood;

And up came some boys who were wicked and rude.

So they pull’d the warm nest down away from the tree;

And the little ones cried, but they could not get free;

So at last they all died away, one, two, and three.

But when back again the poor mother did fly,

Oh, then she set up a most pitiful cry!

So she mourn’d a long while, and then lay down to die!

The Snow-drop.

Now the spring is coming on,

Now the snow and ice are gone,

Come, my little snow-drop root,

Will you not begin to shoot?

Ah! I see your little head

Peeping on my flower-bed,

Looking all so green and gay

On this fine and pleasant day.

For the mild south wind doth blow,

And hath melted all the snow,

And the sun shines out so warm,

You need not fear another storm.

So your pretty flower shew,

And your leaves of white undo,

Then you’ll hang your modest head,

Down upon my flower-bed.

Romping.

Why now, my dear boys, this is always the way,

You can’t be contented with innocent play,

But this sort of romping, so noisy and high,

Is never left off till it ends in a cry.

What! are there no games you can take a delight in,

But kicking, and knocking, and boxing, and fighting?

It is a sad thing to be forced to conclude

That boys can’t be merry, without being rude.

Now what is the reason you never can play,

Without snatching each other’s playthings away?

Would it be any hardship to let them alone,

When ev’ry one of you has toys of his own?

I often have told you before, my dear boys,

That I do not object to your making a noise;

Or running and jumping about any how,

But fighting and mischief I cannot allow.

So, if any more of these quarrels are heard,

I tell you this once, and I’ll keep to my word,

I’ll take ev’ry marble, and spintop, and ball,

And not let you play with each other at all.

Working.

Well, now I will sit down, and work very fast,

And try if I can’t be a good girl at last:

’Tis better than being so sulky and haughty,

I’m really quite tired of being so naughty.

For, as mamma says, when my bus’ness is done,

There’s plenty of time left to play and to run:

But when ’tis my work-time, I ought to sit still,

I know that I ought, and I certainly will.

But for fear, after all, I should get at my play,

I’ll put my wax-doll in the closet away;

And I’ll not look to see what the kitten is doing,

Nor yet think of any thing now but my sewing.

I’m sorry I’ve idled so often before,

But I hope I shall never do so any more:

Mamma will be pleased when she sees how I mend,

And have done this long seam from beginning to end!

The Selfish Snails.

It happen’d that a little snail

Came crawling, with his slimy tail,

Upon a cabbage-stalk;

But two more little snails were there,

Both feasting on this dainty fare,

Engaged in friendly talk.

“No, no, you shall not dine with us;

How dare you interrupt us thus,”

The greedy snails declare;

So their poor brother they discard,

Who really thinks it very hard

He may not have his share.

But selfish folks are sure to know

They get no good by being so,

In earnest or in play;

Which these two snails confess’d, no doubt,

When soon the gardener spied them out,

And threw them both away.

Good Dobbin.

Oh! thank you, good Dobbin, you’ve been a long track,

And have carried papa all the way on your back;

You shall have some nice oats, faithful Dobbin, indeed,

For you’ve brought papa home to his darling with speed.

The howling wind blew, and the pelting rain beat,

And the thick mud has cover’d his legs and his feet,

But yet on he gallop’d in spite of the rain,

And has brought papa home to his darling again.

The sun it was setting a long while ago,

And papa could not see the road where he should go,

But Dobbin kept on through the desolate wild,

And has brought papa home again safe to his child.

Now go to the stable, the night is so raw,

Go, Dobbin, and rest your old bones on the straw;

Don’t stand any longer out here in the rain,

For you’ve brought papa home to his darling again.

Sulking.

Why is Mary standing there,

Leaning down upon a chair,

With pouting lip and frowning brow?

I wonder what’s the matter now.

Come here, my dear, and tell me true,

Is it because I scolded you

For doing work so bad and slow,

That you are standing sulking so?

Why then, indeed, I’m griev’d to see,

That you can so ill-temper’d be:

You make your fault a great deal worse,

By being angry and perverse.

Oh, how much better it appears,

To see you melting into tears,

And then to hear you humbly say,

“I’ll not do so another day.”

But when you stand and sulk about,

And look so cross, and cry, and pout,

Why that, my little girl you know,

Is worse than working bad and slow.

Time to go to Bed.

The sun at ev’ning sets, and then

The lion leaves his gloomy den;

He roars along the forest wide,

And all who hear are terrified:

There he prowls at evening hour,

Seeking something to devour.

When the sun is in the west,

The white owl leaves his darksome nest;

Wide he opes his staring eyes,

And screams, as round and round he flies;

For he hates the cheerful light,

He sleeps by day, and wakes at night.

When the lion cometh out,

When the white owl flies about,

I must lay my sleepy head

Down upon my pleasant bed;

There all night I’ll lay me still,

While the owl is screaming shrill.

Time to rise.

The cock, who soundly sleeps at night,

Rises with the morning light,

Very loud and shrill he crows;

Then the sleeping ploughman knows

He must leave his bed also,

To his morning work to go.

And the little lark does fly

To the middle of the sky:

You may hear his merry tune,

In the morning very soon;

For he does not like to rest

Idle in his downy nest.

While the cock is crowing shrill,

Leave my little bed I will,

And I’ll rise to hear the lark,

For it is no longer dark:

’Twould be a pity there to stay,

When ’tis bright and pleasant day.

The poor Fly.

So, so, you are running away, Mr. Fly,

But I’ll come at you now, if you don’t go too high;

There, there, I have caught you, you can’t get away:

Never mind, my old fellow, I’m only in play.

Oh Charles! cruel Charles! you have kill’d the poor fly,

You have pinch’d him so hard, he is going to die:

His legs are all broken, and he cannot stand;

There, now he is fallen down dead in your hand!

I hope you are sorry for what you have done,

You may kill many flies, but you cannot make one.

No, you can’t set it up, as I told you before,

It is dead, and it never will stand any more.

Poor thing! as it buzz’d up and down on the glass,

How little it thought what was coming to pass!

For it could not have guess’d, as it frisk’d in the sun,

That a child would destroy it for nothing but fun.

The spider, who weaves his fine cobweb so neat,

Might have caught him, indeed, for he wants him to eat;

But the poor flies must learn to keep out of your way,

As you kill them for nothing at all but your play.

J.T.

Tumble up.

Tumble down, tumble up, never mind it, my sweet,

No, no, never beat the poor floor:

’Twas your fault, that could not stand straight on your feet,

Beat yourself, if you beat any more.

Oh dear! what a noise: will a noise make it well?

Will crying wash bruises away?

Suppose that it should bleed a little and swell,

’Twill all be gone down in a day.

That’s right, be a man, love, and dry up your tears,

Come, smile, and I’ll give you a kiss:

If you live in the world but a very few years,

You must bear greater troubles than this.

Ah! there’s the last tear dropping down from your cheek!

All the dimples are coming again!

And your round little face looks as ruddy and meek,

As a rose that’s been wash’d in the rain.

The little Fish that would not do as it was bid.

Dear mother, said a little fish,

Pray is not that a fly?

I’m very hungry, and I wish

You’d let me go and try.

Sweet innocent, the mother cried,

And started from her nook,

That horrid fly is put to hide

The sharpness of the hook.

Now, as I’ve heard, this little trout

Was young and foolish too,

And so he thought he’d venture out,

To see if it were true.

And round about the hook he play’d,

With many a longing look,

And—“Dear me,” to himself he said,

“I’m sure that’s not a hook.

“I can but give one little pluck:

Let’s see, and so I will.”

So on he went, and lo! it stuck

Quite through his little gill.

And as he faint and fainter grew,

With hollow voice he cried,

“Dear mother, had I minded you,

I need not now have died.”

The Two Babies.

What is this pretty little thing,

That nurse so carefully doth bring

And round its head her apron fling?

A baby!

Oh! dear, how very soft its cheek:

Why, nurse, I cannot make it speak,

And it can’t walk, it is so weak,

Poor baby.

Here, take a bit, you little dear,

I’ve got some cake and sweetmeats here:

’Tis very nice, you need not fear,

You baby.

Oh! I’m afraid that it will die,

Why can’t it eat as well as I,

And jump and talk? Do let it try,

Poor baby.

Why, you were once a baby too,

And could not jump, as now you do,

But good mamma took care of you,

Like baby.

And then she taught your pretty feet

To pat along the carpet neat,

And call’d papa to come and meet

His baby.

Oh! good mamma, to take such care,

And no kind pains and trouble spare,

To feed and nurse you, when you were

A baby.

What came of firing a Gun.

Ah! there it falls, and now ’tis dead,

The shot went through its pretty head,

And broke its shining wing!

How dull and dim its closing eyes!

How cold, and stiff, and still it lies!

Poor harmless little thing!

It was a lark, and in the sky,

In mornings fine, it mounted high,

To sing a merry song:

Cutting the fresh and healthy air,

It whistled out its music there,

As light it skimmed along.

How little thought its pretty breast,

This morning, when it left its nest

Hid in the springing corn,

To find some victuals for its young,

And pipe away its morning song,

It never should return.

Those pretty wings shall never more

Its callow nestlings cover o’er,

Or bring them dainties rare:

But long their gaping beaks will cry,

And then with pinching hunger die,

All in the bitter air.

Poor little bird! if people knew

The sorrows little birds go through,

I think that even boys

Would never call it sport and fun,

To stand and fire a frightful gun,

For nothing but the noise.

The little Negro.

Ah! the poor little blackamoor, see there he goes,

And the blood gushes out from his half-frozen toes,

And his legs are so thin you may almost see the bones,

As he goes shiver, shiver, all along on the stones.

He was once a negro-boy, and a merry boy was he,

Playing outlandish plays, by the tall palm-tree,

Or bathing in the river like a brisk water-rat,

And at night sleeping sound on a little piece of mat.

But there came some wicked people, and they stole him far away,

And then good bye to palm-tree tall, and merry, merry play;

For they took him from his house and home, and ev’ry body dear,

And now, poor little negro-boy, he’s come a begging here.

And fie upon the wicked folks who did this cruel thing!

I wish some mighty nobleman would go and tell the king;

For to steal him from his house and home must be a crying sin,

Though he was a little negro-boy, and had a sooty skin.

Poor Donkey.

Poor Donkey, I’ll give him a handful of grass,

I’m sure he’s a good-natured, honest old ass:

He trots to the market to carry the sack,

And lets me ride all the way home on his back;

And only just stops by the ditch for a minute,

To see if there’s any fresh grass for him in it.

’Tis true, now and then, he has got a bad trick

Of standing stock still, tho’ he never will kick;

And then, poor old fellow, you know, he can’t tell

That standing stock still is not using me well;

For it never comes into his head, I dare say,

To do his work first, and then afterwards play.

No, no, my good Donkey, I’ll give you some grass,

For you know no better, because you’re an ass;

But what little Donkeys some children must look,

Who stand, very like you, stock still at their book,

And waste ev’ry moment of time as it passes,

A great deal more stupid and silly than asses.

The Spring Nosegay.

Come, my love, ’tis pleasant spring,

Let us make a posy gay:

Ev’ry pretty flow’r we’ll bring,

Daisy white, and prickly May;

Then along the hedge we’ll go,

Where the purple violets blow.

After that the primrose fair,

Looking very pale and dim;

And we’ll search the meadows, where,

Cowslips grow with yellow rim;

With a butter-cup or two,

Holding little drops of dew.

Then the snow-drop, hanging low

On its green and narrow stalk;

And the crocuses, that blow

Up and down the garden walk:

All these pretty flow’rs we’ll bring,

To make a posy for the spring.

The Summer Nosegay.

Now the yellow cowslips fade,

All along the woody walk;

And the primrose hangs her head

Faintly, on her tiny stalk;

Let us to the garden go,

Where the flow’rs of summer grow.

Come, and make a nosegay there,

Plucking every flower that blows:

Brier sweet, and lily fair,

That along the valley grows;

With a honeysuckle red,

Round the shady arbour led.

Then a budding rose or two,

Half in mossy leaves enroll’d,

With the larkspur red and blue,

Streaky pink, and marigold:

These shall make our posy gay,

In the cheerful summer day.

The Autumn Nosegay.

Now the fog has risen high,

Through the chilly morning air;

And the blue and cheerful sky

Peeps upon us, here and there:

Once again we’ll gather, sweet,

Ev’ry pretty flow’r we meet.

Ah! the yellow leaves are now

Over all the garden spread,

Scatter’d from the naked bough

On the lonely flower-bed;

Where the autumn daisy blue,

Opens, wet with chilly dew.

Lavender, of darksome green,

Shows its purple blossoms near;

And the golden rod is seen,

Shooting up his yellow spear;

These are all that we can find,

In our posy gay to bind.

The Winter Nosegay.

Now the winds of winter blow

Fiercely through the chilly air;

Now the fields are white with snow,

Can we find a posy there?

No, there cannot, all around,

A single blade of grass be found.

Nothing but the holly bright,

Spotted with its berries gay;

Lauristinus, red and white;

Or the ivy’s crooked spray;

With a sloe of darksome blue,

Where the ragged blackthorn grew.

Or the hip of shining red,

Where the wild rose used to grow,

Peeping out its scarlet head,

From beneath a cap of snow;

These are all that dare to stay

Through the cutting winter’s day.

A.T.

The little Lark.

I hear a pretty bird, but hark!

I cannot see it any where:

Oh! it is a little lark,

Singing in the morning air.

Little lark, do tell me why

You are singing in the sky.

Other little birds at rest,

Have not yet begun to sing;

Every one is in its nest,

With its head behind its wing:

Little lark, then, tell me why

You sing so early in the sky.

You look no bigger than a bee,

In the middle of the blue,

Up above the poplar tree;

I can hardly look at you:

Come, little lark, and tell me why

You are mounted up so high.

’Tis to watch the silver star,

Sinking slowly in the skies;

And beyond the mountain far,

To see the glorious sun arise:

Little lady, this is why

I am mounted up so high.

’Tis to sing a merry song,

To the pleasant morning light:

Why linger in my nest so long,

When the sun is shining bright?

Little lady, this is why

I sing so early in the sky.

To the little birds below,

I do sing a merry tune;

And I let the ploughman know

He must come to labour soon.

Little lady, this is why

I am singing in the sky.

The quarrelsome Dogs.

Old Tray and rough Growler are having a fight,

So let us get out of their way;

They snarl, and they growl, and they bark, and they bite!

Oh dear, what a terrible fray!

Why, what foolish fellows? Now, is it not hard

They can’t live together in quiet?

There’s plenty of room for them both in the yard,

And always a plenty of diet.

But who ever said to old Growler and Tray,

It was naughty to quarrel and fight?

They think ’tis as pretty to fight as to play;

Nor know they the wrong from the right.

But when little children, who know it is wrong,

Are angrily fighting away,

A great deal more blame unto them must belong,

Than to quarrelsome Growler and Tray.

The honest Ploughman.

Poor Tom is a husbandman, healthy and strong,

He follows his plough as it hobbles along,

And as he plods after it, sings him a song.

He’s up in the morning before the cock crows,

For he should not be idle, he very well knows;

Tho’ folks who are idle know that, I suppose.

And when the sun sets, and his work is done soon,

He finds his way home by the light of the moon:

She shines in his face, and he whistles a tune.

So when he gets home, (and he never delays,)

And sees his neat cot, and the cheerful wood blaze,

His heart glows within him with pleasure and praise.

’Tis those who won’t work, that mayn’t eat, it is said;

But Tom, with good appetite, takes his brown bread,

And cheerful and happy he goes to his bed.

The great Lord.

A very great lord lives near Thomas’s cot,

Who servants, and coaches, and horses has got;

And yet his poor neighbour Tom envies him not.

For coaches and horses, and delicate food,

Can’t make people happy, unless they are good!

But then he is idle, and wicked, and rude.

He never does any thing all the day long,

Altho’ he is able, and healthy, and strong:

At least, nothing right, but he often does wrong.

And then he’s as vain as he ever can be,

He wears gaudy clothes, that poor people may see,

And laughs at good folks, who are better than he.

And, tho’ he’s so rich, and so great, and so high,

He does no more good than a worm or a fly;

And no one would miss him, if he were to die.

I think ’tis much better, for all that I see,

A poor honest ploughman, like Thomas, to be,

Than a fine wealthy lord, but as useless as he.

The little Beggar Girl.

There’s a poor beggar going by,

I see her looking in;

She’s just about as big as I,

Only so very thin.

She has no shoes upon her feet,

She is so very poor;

And hardly any thing to eat:

I pity her, I’m sure.

But I have got nice clothes, you know,

And meat, and bread, and fire;

And you, mamma, that love me so,

And all that I desire.

If I were forced to stroll so far,

Oh dear, what should I do!

I wish she had a dear mamma,

Just such a one as you.

Here, little girl, come back again,

And hold your ragged hat,

For I will put a penny in;

So buy some bread with that.

Poor Puss.

Oh, Harry! my dear, do not kick the poor cat,

For, Pussy, I’m sure, will not thank you for that;

She was doing no harm, as she sat on the mat.

Suppose some great giant, amazingly strong,

Were often to kick you and drive you along;

Now, would you not think it exceedingly wrong?

And, Harry, I think you’re as greatly to blame,

When you serve poor pussy exactly the same,

For she’s very gentle, and quiet, and tame.

She is under the table, quite out of your way,

But why should you tease her and drive her away?

She takes it in earnest, if you think it play.

There, now go and call her, and stroke her again,

And never, my love, give poor animals pain,

For you know, when you hurt them, they cannot complain.

The little Ants.

A little black ant found a large grain of wheat,

Too heavy to lift or to roll;

So he begg’d of a neighbour he happen’d to meet,

To help it down into his hole.

I’ve got my own work to see after, said he;

You must shift for yourself, if you please;

So he crawl’d off, as selfish and cross as could be,

And lay down to sleep at his ease.

Just then a black brother was passing the road,

And seeing his neighbour in want,

Came up and assisted him in with his load;

For he was a good-natured ant.

Let all who this story may happen to hear,

Endeavour to profit by it;

For often it happens that children appear

As cross as the ant, ev’ry bit.

And the good-natured ant, who assisted his brother,

May teach those who choose to be taught,

That if little insects are kind to each other,

Then children most certainly ought.

Second Thoughts are best.

I hate being scolded, and having a rout,

I’ve a good mind to stand in the corner and pout;

And if mamma calls me, I will not come out.

Yes, yes, here I’ll keep, I’m resolv’d on it quite,

With my face to the wall and my back to the light,

And I’ll not speak a word, if I stand here all night.

And yet mamma says, when I’m naughty and cry,

She scolds me to make me grow good by and by,

And that, all the time, she’s as sorry as I.

And she says, when I’m naughty, and will not obey,

If she were to let me go on in that way,

I should grow up exceedingly wicked one day.

Oh, then, what a very sad girl I should be,

To be sulky and cross when she punishes me,

And grieve such a very kind mother as she.

Well, then, I’ll go to her directly, and say,

Forgive me this once, my dear mother, I pray;

For that will be better than sulking all day.

The Meadows.

We’ll go to the meadows, where cowslips do grow,

And buttercups, looking as yellow as gold;

And daisies and violets, beginning to blow;

For it is a most beautiful sight to behold.

The little bee humming about them is seen,

The butterfly merrily dances along;

The grasshopper chirps in the hedges so green,

And the linnet is singing his liveliest song.

The birds and the insects are happy and gay,

The beasts of the field they are glad and rejoice,

And we will be thankful to God ev’ry day,

And praise his great name in a loftier voice.

He made the green meadows, he planted the flow’rs,

He sent his bright sun in the heavens to blaze;

He created these wonderful bodies of ours,

And as long as we live we will sing of his praise.

A Wasp and a Bee.

A wasp met a bee that was just buzzing by,

And he said, little cousin, can you tell me why

You are loved so much better by people than I?

My back shines as bright and as yellow as gold,

And my shape is most elegant too, to behold;

Yet nobody likes me for that, I am told.

Ah! cousin, the bee said, ’tis all very true.

But if I were half as much mischief to do,

Indeed they would love me no better than you.

You have a fine shape and a delicate wing,

They own you are handsome, but then there’s one thing

They cannot put up with, and that is your sting.

My coat is quite homely and plain, as you see,

Yet nobody ever is angry with me,

Because I’m a humble and innocent bee.

From this little story, let people beware,

Because, like the wasp, if ill-natured they are,

They will never be loved, if they’re ever so fair.

J.T.

Passion and Penitence.

Here’s morning again, and a good fire-side,

And a breakfast so nice, in a basin so full;

How good, dear mamma, for my wants to provide,

I ought to be good too—but sure you are dull.

You don’t smile to meet me, nor call me your dear;

Nor place your arms round me so kind on your knee;

Nor give the sweet kiss as I climb up your chair:

Nay, sure that’s a frown: are you angry with me?

Oh! now I remember, quite naughty last night,

I left you in passion, nor came for a kiss;

I bounced from the room in vexation and spite:

Indeed, ’twas ungrateful, I did act amiss.

My fretful ill-temper, so naughty and rude,

To you was unkind, before God it was wrong!

I’m ashamed to come near, when I know I’m not good:

You ought not to kiss me for ever so long.

Yet, indeed, I do love you, and stoutly will try

To subdue ev’ry passion that moves me amiss:

I’ll pray God to pardon my sin, lest I die:

When you see my repentance, I know you will kiss.

The Dunce of a Kitten.

Come, pussy, will you learn to read?

I’ve got a pretty book:

Nay, turn this way, you must, indeed:

Fie, there’s a sulky look.

Here is a pretty picture, see,

An apple and great A:

How stupid you will ever be,

If you do nought but play.

Come, A, B, C, an easy task,

What any fool can do:

I will do any thing you ask,

For dearly I love you.

Now, how I’m vex’d, you are so dull,

You have not learnt it half:

You will grow up a downright fool,

And make all people laugh.

Mamma told me so, I declare,

And made me quite ashamed;

So I resolved no pains to spare,

Nor like a dunce be blamed.

Well, get along, you naughty kit,

And after mice go look;

I’m glad that I have got more wit,

I love my pretty book.

A very sorrowful Story.

I’ll tell you a story, come, sit on my knee;

A true and a pitiful one it shall be,

About an old man, and a poor man was he.

He’d a fine merry boy, (such another as you,)

And he did for him all that a father could do;

For he was a kind father as ever I knew.

So he hoped that, one day, when his darling should grow

A fine hearty man, he’d remember, you know,

To thank his old father for loving him so.

But what do you think came of all this at last?

Why, after a great many years had gone past,

And the good-natured father grew old very fast;

Instead of rememb’ring how kind he had been,

This boy did not care for his father a pin,

But bade him begone, for he should not come in!

So he wander’d about in the frost and the snow!

For he had not a place in the world where to go:

And you’d almost have cried to have heard the wind blow.

And the tears, poor old man, oh! how fast they did pour!

As he shiver’d with cold at his wicked child’s door.

Did you ever, now, hear such a story before?

A.T.

THE END

Printed by Joseph Rickerby, Sherbourn Lane.

CHILDREN’S BOOKS,

PUBLISHED BY

HARVEY AND DARTON,

55, Gracechurch-street, London.

ORIGINAL POEMS, for Infant Minds, by several young Persons. Two vols. Price 3s. half bound.

“We have seldom seen a book, the title of which has so well corresponded with the contents. The poetry is very superior to what is usually found in books of this kind, and the moral tendency of the whole is excellent.”

Imperial Review.

RURAL SCENES; or a Peep into the Country, for good Children; illustrated by nearly One Hundred Cuts, with appropriate descriptions in Prose and Verse. By the Authors of Original Poems. Price 2s. 6d. neatly half bound.

CITY SCENES; or, a Peep into London, for Good Children. By the Authors of Rural Scenes. With 103 copper-plates. Price 3s. 6d. half bound.

An ABSTRACT of ANCIENT HISTORY, from the earliest Records to the time of Xerxes; intended as an Introduction to the Grecian and Roman Histories used in Schools. By Mrs. T. W. PERCIVAL. Half bound. Price 5s. With Plates.

ROBINSON CRUSOE. A New Edition. With many Plates. 12mo. half bound. Price 6s.

ALFRED DUDLEY; or, the Australian Settlers. 12mo. half bound. With Plates. Price 5s.

CHILDREN AS THEY ARE; or, Tales and Dialogues for young Readers. With Plates. Price 6s. half bound.

PORTUGAL; or, the Young Travellers. Being some account of Lisbon and its Environs, and of a Tour in the Alemtéjo, in which the Customs and Manners of the Inhabitants are faithfully detailed. From a Journal kept by a Lady during Three Years’ actual residence. With engraved Views. Price 5s. 6d. half bound, roan.

MORNING CONVERSATIONS of a Governess and her Pupils; or an Attempt to simplify the Linnæan System of Zoology. 18mo. half bound. Price 2s. 6d.

MORNING WALKS; or, Steps to the Study of Mineralogy. By the Author of “Morning Conversations.” 12mo. half bound. Price 7s. With Plates.

VARIETY; or, Selections and Essays, consisting of Anecdotes, curious Facts, and interesting Narratives. By PRISCILLA WAKEFIELD. 12mo. half bound. Price 5s. 6d. With Plates.

RUDIMENTS of CONCHOLOGY, designed as a familiar Introduction to the Science. With explanatory Plates, and references to the Collection of Shells in the British Museum. By MARY ANNE VENNING. Price 3s. 6d. plain, or 6s. coloured. Half bound.

RUDIMENTS of MINERALOGY, with references to the Collection of Minerals in the British Museum. To which is added, a short Introduction to the study of Fossils. 12mo. with Engravings. By M. A. VENNING. Price 4s. 6d. half bound.

ELEMENTARY LESSONS for Children. Originally composed in Italian. By the Count G. BARDI. 18mo. 1s. 6d. half bound.

SKETCHES from NATURE; or, Hints to Juvenile Naturalists. By the Author of the “Young Emigrants,” &c. &c. 18mo. 2s. 6d. half bound.

The FISHERMAN’S HUT, and other Tales, for Children. 18mo. 2s. half bound.

The ORPHAN’S CHOICE. A Tale. By ELIZA * * * * * Author of “The Cousins,” “The Way of Peace,” &c. 18mo. Price 2s.

The YOUNG BARONET; or, the Broken Leg. 18mo. half bound. Price 2s.

LITTLE ANECDOTES for LITTLE PEOPLE. A New Edition. 18mo. Price 1s.

SELECT FEMALE BIOGRAPHY; comprising Memoirs of eminent British Ladies. 12mo. boards. Price 7s.

EDWIN; or, the Motherless Boy. By BOURNE HALL DRAPER. 12mo. half bound. Price 5s. With Plates.

The CLASS-BOOK of CHRISTIAN MORALS. By BOURNE HALL DRAPER. 12mo. boards. Price 3s. 6d.

The WILD GARLAND; or, Prose and Poetry connected with English Wild Flowers: intended as an Embellishment to the Study of Botany. 12mo. half bound. With Plates, plain, price 3s. 6d. or coloured, price 5s.

A SKETCH OF THE LIFE OF LINNÆUS. By the same Author. 18mo. half bound. Price 2s.

MIDSUMMER HOLIDAYS at Briar’s Hall; or, Summer Mornings Improved. 12mo. half bound. Price 6s. With Plates.

HENRY and EDWARD; or, Familiar Conversations on the Elements of Science. 2 vols. 18mo. half bound. Price 5s.

RECOLLECTIONS of a BLUE-COAT BOY; or, a View of Christ’s Hospital. 18mo. half bound. Price 2s. 6d.

REAL STORIES, taken from the Narratives of various Travellers. 18mo. half bound. Price 2s. 6d.

FIRE-SIDE STORIES; or, Recollections of my School-fellows. 12mo. half bound. Price 5s. With Plates.

THE PICTURE GALLERY EXPLORED. By the same Author. 12mo. half bound. Price 6s. With Plates.

The DECOY; or, an agreeable Method of teaching Children the elementary parts of English Grammar, by Conversations and Familiar Examples. Price 1s.

PROVIDENTIAL CARE: a Tale, founded on Fact. By E. SANDHAM. Author of “The Twin Sisters,” &c. Price 2s. half bound.

STORIES OF ANIMALS, intended for Children between five and seven years old. Price 2s. 6d.

LIMED TWIGS, to catch young Birds. By the Author of “Original Poems.” Price 2s.

TRANSCRIBER NOTES

Misspelled words and printer errors have been corrected. Where multiple spellings occur, majority use has been employed.

Punctuation has been maintained except where obvious printer errors occur.

The title of the poem "The Flower and the Lady" listed in the TOC, did not match the title of the poem on page 21. The title has been changed to reflect the TOC.

Book name and author have been added to the original book cover. The resulting cover is placed in the public domain.

[The end of Rhymes for the Nursery, by Ann Taylor and Jane Taylor.]

*** END OF THE PROJECT GUTENBERG EBOOK RHYMES FOR THE NURSERY ***

Updated editions will replace the previous one—the old editions will be renamed.

Creating the works from print editions not protected by U.S. copyright law means that no one owns a United States copyright in these works, so the Foundation (and you!) can copy and distribute it in the United States without permission and without paying copyright royalties. Special rules, set forth in the General Terms of Use part of this license, apply to copying and distributing Project Gutenberg™ electronic works to protect the PROJECT GUTENBERG™ concept and trademark. Project Gutenberg is a registered trademark, and may not be used if you charge for an eBook, except by following the terms of the trademark license, including paying royalties for use of the Project Gutenberg trademark. If you do not charge anything for copies of this eBook, complying with the trademark license is very easy. You may use this eBook for nearly any purpose such as creation of derivative works, reports, performances and research. Project Gutenberg eBooks may be modified and printed and given away—you may do practically ANYTHING in the United States with eBooks not protected by U.S. copyright law. Redistribution is subject to the trademark license, especially commercial redistribution.

START: FULL LICENSE

THE FULL PROJECT GUTENBERG™ LICENSE

PLEASE READ THIS BEFORE YOU DISTRIBUTE OR USE THIS WORK

To protect the Project Gutenberg™ mission of promoting the free distribution of electronic works, by using or distributing this work (or any other work associated in any way with the phrase “Project Gutenberg”), you agree to comply with all the terms of the Full Project Gutenberg License available with this file or online at www.gutenberg.org/license.

Section 1. General Terms of Use and Redistributing Project Gutenberg electronic works

1.A. By reading or using any part of this Project Gutenberg electronic work, you indicate that you have read, understand, agree to and accept all the terms of this license and intellectual property (trademark/copyright) agreement. If you do not agree to abide by all the terms of this agreement, you must cease using and return or destroy all copies of Project Gutenberg electronic works in your possession. If you paid a fee for obtaining a copy of or access to a Project Gutenberg electronic work and you do not agree to be bound by the terms of this agreement, you may obtain a refund from the person or entity to whom you paid the fee as set forth in paragraph 1.E.8.

1.B. “Project Gutenberg” is a registered trademark. It may only be used on or associated in any way with an electronic work by people who agree to be bound by the terms of this agreement. There are a few things that you can do with most Project Gutenberg electronic works even without complying with the full terms of this agreement. See paragraph 1.C below. There are a lot of things you can do with Project Gutenberg electronic works if you follow the terms of this agreement and help preserve free future access to Project Gutenberg electronic works. See paragraph 1.E below.

1.C. The Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation (“the Foundation” or PGLAF), owns a compilation copyright in the collection of Project Gutenberg electronic works. Nearly all the individual works in the collection are in the public domain in the United States. If an individual work is unprotected by copyright law in the United States and you are located in the United States, we do not claim a right to prevent you from copying, distributing, performing, displaying or creating derivative works based on the work as long as all references to Project Gutenberg are removed. Of course, we hope that you will support the Project Gutenberg mission of promoting free access to electronic works by freely sharing Project Gutenberg works in compliance with the terms of this agreement for keeping the Project Gutenberg name associated with the work. You can easily comply with the terms of this agreement by keeping this work in the same format with its attached full Project Gutenberg License when you share it without charge with others.

1.D. The copyright laws of the place where you are located also govern what you can do with this work. Copyright laws in most countries are in a constant state of change. If you are outside the United States, check the laws of your country in addition to the terms of this agreement before downloading, copying, displaying, performing, distributing or creating derivative works based on this work or any other Project Gutenberg work. The Foundation makes no representations concerning the copyright status of any work in any country other than the United States.

1.E. Unless you have removed all references to Project Gutenberg:

1.E.1. The following sentence, with active links to, or other immediate access to, the full Project Gutenberg License must appear prominently whenever any copy of a Project Gutenberg work (any work on which the phrase “Project Gutenberg” appears, or with which the phrase “Project Gutenberg” is associated) is accessed, displayed, performed, viewed, copied or distributed:

This eBook is for the use of anyone anywhere in the United States and most other parts of the world at no cost and with almost no restrictions whatsoever. You may copy it, give it away or re-use it under the terms of the Project Gutenberg™ License included with this eBook or online at www.gutenberg.org. If you are not located in the United States, you will have to check the laws of the country where you are located before using this eBook.

1.E.2. If an individual Project Gutenberg electronic work is derived from texts not protected by U.S. copyright law (does not contain a notice indicating that it is posted with permission of the copyright holder), the work can be copied and distributed to anyone in the United States without paying any fees or charges. If you are redistributing or providing access to a work with the phrase “Project Gutenberg” associated with or appearing on the work, you must comply either with the requirements of paragraphs 1.E.1 through 1.E.7 or obtain permission for the use of the work and the Project Gutenberg trademark as set forth in paragraphs 1.E.8 or 1.E.9.

1.E.3. If an individual Project Gutenberg electronic work is posted with the permission of the copyright holder, your use and distribution must comply with both paragraphs 1.E.1 through 1.E.7 and any additional terms imposed by the copyright holder. Additional terms will be linked to the Project Gutenberg License for all works posted with the permission of the copyright holder found at the beginning of this work.

1.E.4. Do not unlink or detach or remove the full Project Gutenberg License terms from this work, or any files containing a part of this work or any other work associated with Project Gutenberg.

1.E.5. Do not copy, display, perform, distribute or redistribute this electronic work, or any part of this electronic work, without prominently displaying the sentence set forth in paragraph 1.E.1 with active links or immediate access to the full terms of the Project Gutenberg License.

1.E.6. You may convert to and distribute this work in any binary, compressed, marked up, nonproprietary or proprietary form, including any word processing or hypertext form. However, if you provide access to or distribute copies of a Project Gutenberg work in a format other than “Plain Vanilla ASCII” or other format used in the official version posted on the official Project Gutenberg website (www.gutenberg.org), you must, at no additional cost, fee or expense to the user, provide a copy, a means of exporting a copy, or a means of obtaining a copy upon request, of the work in its original “Plain Vanilla ASCII” or other form. Any alternate format must include the full Project Gutenberg License as specified in paragraph 1.E.1.

1.E.7. Do not charge a fee for access to, viewing, displaying, performing, copying or distributing any Project Gutenberg works unless you comply with paragraph 1.E.8 or 1.E.9.

1.E.8. You may charge a reasonable fee for copies of or providing access to or distributing Project Gutenberg electronic works provided that:

- • You pay a royalty fee of 20% of the gross profits you derive from the use of Project Gutenberg works calculated using the method you already use to calculate your applicable taxes. The fee is owed to the owner of the Project Gutenberg trademark, but he has agreed to donate royalties under this paragraph to the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation. Royalty payments must be paid within 60 days following each date on which you prepare (or are legally required to prepare) your periodic tax returns. Royalty payments should be clearly marked as such and sent to the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation at the address specified in Section 4, “Information about donations to the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation.”

- • You provide a full refund of any money paid by a user who notifies you in writing (or by e-mail) within 30 days of receipt that s/he does not agree to the terms of the full Project Gutenberg™ License. You must require such a user to return or destroy all copies of the works possessed in a physical medium and discontinue all use of and all access to other copies of Project Gutenberg™ works.

- • You provide, in accordance with paragraph 1.F.3, a full refund of any money paid for a work or a replacement copy, if a defect in the electronic work is discovered and reported to you within 90 days of receipt of the work.

- • You comply with all other terms of this agreement for free distribution of Project Gutenberg™ works.

1.E.9. If you wish to charge a fee or distribute a Project Gutenberg™ electronic work or group of works on different terms than are set forth in this agreement, you must obtain permission in writing from the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation, the manager of the Project Gutenberg™ trademark. Contact the Foundation as set forth in Section 3 below.

1.F.

1.F.1. Project Gutenberg volunteers and employees expend considerable effort to identify, do copyright research on, transcribe and proofread works not protected by U.S. copyright law in creating the Project Gutenberg™ collection. Despite these efforts, Project Gutenberg™ electronic works, and the medium on which they may be stored, may contain “Defects,” such as, but not limited to, incomplete, inaccurate or corrupt data, transcription errors, a copyright or other intellectual property infringement, a defective or damaged disk or other medium, a computer virus, or computer codes that damage or cannot be read by your equipment.

1.F.2. LIMITED WARRANTY, DISCLAIMER OF DAMAGES - Except for the “Right of Replacement or Refund” described in paragraph 1.F.3, the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation, the owner of the Project Gutenberg™ trademark, and any other party distributing a Project Gutenberg™ electronic work under this agreement, disclaim all liability to you for damages, costs and expenses, including legal fees. YOU AGREE THAT YOU HAVE NO REMEDIES FOR NEGLIGENCE, STRICT LIABILITY, BREACH OF WARRANTY OR BREACH OF CONTRACT EXCEPT THOSE PROVIDED IN PARAGRAPH 1.F.3. YOU AGREE THAT THE FOUNDATION, THE TRADEMARK OWNER, AND ANY DISTRIBUTOR UNDER THIS AGREEMENT WILL NOT BE LIABLE TO YOU FOR ACTUAL, DIRECT, INDIRECT, CONSEQUENTIAL, PUNITIVE OR INCIDENTAL DAMAGES EVEN IF YOU GIVE NOTICE OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

1.F.3. LIMITED RIGHT OF REPLACEMENT OR REFUND - If you discover a defect in this electronic work within 90 days of receiving it, you can receive a refund of the money (if any) you paid for it by sending a written explanation to the person you received the work from. If you received the work on a physical medium, you must return the medium with your written explanation. The person or entity that provided you with the defective work may elect to provide a replacement copy in lieu of a refund. If you received the work electronically, the person or entity providing it to you may choose to give you a second opportunity to receive the work electronically in lieu of a refund. If the second copy is also defective, you may demand a refund in writing without further opportunities to fix the problem.

1.F.4. Except for the limited right of replacement or refund set forth in paragraph 1.F.3, this work is provided to you ‘AS-IS’, WITH NO OTHER WARRANTIES OF ANY KIND, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR ANY PURPOSE.

1.F.5. Some states do not allow disclaimers of certain implied warranties or the exclusion or limitation of certain types of damages. If any disclaimer or limitation set forth in this agreement violates the law of the state applicable to this agreement, the agreement shall be interpreted to make the maximum disclaimer or limitation permitted by the applicable state law. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision of this agreement shall not void the remaining provisions.

1.F.6. INDEMNITY - You agree to indemnify and hold the Foundation, the trademark owner, any agent or employee of the Foundation, anyone providing copies of Project Gutenberg™ electronic works in accordance with this agreement, and any volunteers associated with the production, promotion and distribution of Project Gutenberg™ electronic works, harmless from all liability, costs and expenses, including legal fees, that arise directly or indirectly from any of the following which you do or cause to occur: (a) distribution of this or any Project Gutenberg work, (b) alteration, modification, or additions or deletions to any Project Gutenberg work, and (c) any Defect you cause.

Section 2. Information about the Mission of Project Gutenberg

Project Gutenberg is synonymous with the free distribution of electronic works in formats readable by the widest variety of computers including obsolete, old, middle-aged and new computers. It exists because of the efforts of hundreds of volunteers and donations from people in all walks of life.

Volunteers and financial support to provide volunteers with the assistance they need are critical to reaching Project Gutenberg’s goals and ensuring that the Project Gutenberg collection will remain freely available for generations to come. In 2001, the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation was created to provide a secure and permanent future for Project Gutenberg and future generations. To learn more about the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation and how your efforts and donations can help, see Sections 3 and 4 and the Foundation information page at www.gutenberg.org.

Section 3. Information about the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation

The Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation is a non-profit 501(c)(3) educational corporation organized under the laws of the state of Mississippi and granted tax exempt status by the Internal Revenue Service. The Foundation’s EIN or federal tax identification number is 64-6221541. Contributions to the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation are tax deductible to the full extent permitted by U.S. federal laws and your state’s laws.

The Foundation’s business office is located at 41 Watchung Plaza #516, Montclair NJ 07042, USA, +1 (862) 621-9288. Email contact links and up to date contact information can be found at the Foundation’s website and official page at www.gutenberg.org/contact

Section 4. Information about Donations to the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation

Project Gutenberg™ depends upon and cannot survive without widespread public support and donations to carry out its mission of increasing the number of public domain and licensed works that can be freely distributed in machine-readable form accessible by the widest array of equipment including outdated equipment. Many small donations ($1 to $5,000) are particularly important to maintaining tax exempt status with the IRS.

The Foundation is committed to complying with the laws regulating charities and charitable donations in all 50 states of the United States. Compliance requirements are not uniform and it takes a considerable effort, much paperwork and many fees to meet and keep up with these requirements. We do not solicit donations in locations where we have not received written confirmation of compliance. To SEND DONATIONS or determine the status of compliance for any particular state visit www.gutenberg.org/donate.

While we cannot and do not solicit contributions from states where we have not met the solicitation requirements, we know of no prohibition against accepting unsolicited donations from donors in such states who approach us with offers to donate.

International donations are gratefully accepted, but we cannot make any statements concerning tax treatment of donations received from outside the United States. U.S. laws alone swamp our small staff.

Please check the Project Gutenberg web pages for current donation methods and addresses. Donations are accepted in a number of other ways including checks, online payments and credit card donations. To donate, please visit: www.gutenberg.org/donate.

Section 5. General Information About Project Gutenberg electronic works

Professor Michael S. Hart was the originator of the Project Gutenberg concept of a library of electronic works that could be freely shared with anyone. For forty years, he produced and distributed Project Gutenberg eBooks with only a loose network of volunteer support.

Project Gutenberg eBooks are often created from several printed editions, all of which are confirmed as not protected by copyright in the U.S. unless a copyright notice is included. Thus, we do not necessarily keep eBooks in compliance with any particular paper edition.

Most people start at our website which has the main PG search facility: www.gutenberg.org.

This website includes information about Project Gutenberg, including how to make donations to the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation, how to help produce our new eBooks, and how to subscribe to our email newsletter to hear about new eBooks.

Table of Contents

PREFACE.

The Cow.

Good Night.

Getting up.

Mamma and the Baby.

The Sparrows.

Good Mamma.

Learning to go alone.

The little Girl that beat her Sister.

The little Girl to her Dolly.

The Star.

Come and play in the Garden.

About learning to read.

No Breakfast for Growler.

Poor Children.

Learning to draw.

What Clothes are made of.

Little Girls must not fret.

Charles and Animals.

Breakfast and Puss.

The Flower and the Lady, about getting up.

The Baby’s Dance.

For a little Girl that did not like to be washed.

The Cut.

The little Girl that could not read.

Questions and Answers.

Playing with Fire.

The Field Daisy.

The Michaelmas Daisy.

Dutiful Jem.

The Ants’ Nest.

Sleepy Harry.

Going to Bed.

Idle Mary.

One little Boy.

Another Little Boy.

The little Child.

The undutiful Boy.

The Old Beggar Man.

The little Coward.

The Sheep.

The sick little Boy.

To a little Girl that liked to look in the Glass

The cruel Boy and the Kittens.

The Work-bag.

The best way to be happy.

The frolicsome Kitten.

A fine Thing.

A pretty Thing.

Little Birds and cruel Boys.

The Snow-drop.

Romping.

Working.

The Selfish Snails.

Good Dobbin.

Sulking.

Time to go to Bed.

Time to rise.

The poor Fly.

Tumble up.

The little Fish that would not do as it was bid.

The Two Babies.

What came of firing a Gun.

The little Negro.

Poor Donkey.

The Spring Nosegay.

The Summer Nosegay.

The Autumn Nosegay.

The Winter Nosegay.

The little Lark.

The quarrelsome Dogs.

The honest Ploughman.

The great Lord.

The little Beggar Girl.

Poor Puss.

The little Ants.

Second Thoughts are best.

The Meadows.

A Wasp and a Bee.

Passion and Penitence.

The Dunce of a Kitten.

A very sorrowful Story.

THE FULL PROJECT GUTENBERG™ LICENSE